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About CAN

The Cycling Advocates' Network of NZ (CAN) Inc is this country's national network of cycling advocates. It is a voice for all cyclists - recreational, commuter and touring. We work with central government and local authorities, on behalf of cyclists, for a better cycling environment. We have affiliated groups and individual members throughout the country, and links with overseas cycling organisations.  In addition, some territorial local authorities, and one consultancy, are supporting organisations.

The national committee of the group has prepared this submission.  You can find our names on the website http://www.can.org.nz/ under ‘contacts -> office holders’.  The 3rd New Zealand Cycling conference in Christchurch on 21st and 22nd September provided the opportunity to consult more widely with members and industry stakeholders.  In addition, the rule was discussed at the CAN Strategic Planning Meeting on 23rd September.  CAN is grateful to have been granted a time extension for this submission, which enabled us to undertake this additional internal (and external) consultation process.

Our postal address is: PO box 6491; Wellesley St; Auckland

Our e-mail address is: secretary@can.org.nz
General Comments

CAN feels that not all road user rule aspects concerning bicyclists have been considered.  We reiterate that we are available for consultation on issues affecting bicyclists prior to the drafting of the consultation documents, rather than the issues being brought up by bicyclists via the formal submissions.  This would potentially result in more complete consultation documents, giving other stakeholders (e.g. RCAs, AA) a chance to comment on these aspects, too.

The Road User Rule and the Traffic Control Devices (TCD) Rule obviously go hand in hand.  It could have been of advantage to comment on both these rules at the same time.  We understand, however, that some aspects of the TCD Rule are dependent on the outcome of the Road User Rule consultation.

We would like to make reference to a paper that Kerry Wood presented at the 2000 Cycle Symposium in Palmerston North (Wood, K. (2000) Cyclists and the Law. Proc. 2nd New Zealand Cycling Conference.  Palmerston North, 14-15 July, pp. 74-79).  In this paper, it is shown that many bicyclists break traffic rules in order to increase their personal safety.  There is therefore a case for altering existing laws that present dangers to bicyclists.

In our opinion, more rules should have been discussed in the consultation document, even if they ultimately remain unchanged.  We have listed some of these omissions in section 10 of this document, together with our recommendations.  Other rule changes proposed in the consultation document are not covering all aspects, and we have listed possible amendments in the applicable sections.

1. Cycle Lanes

CAN strongly supports the LTSA proposal to:

· Prohibit driving along a cycle lane,

· Permit drivers to cross cycle lanes in certain circumstances, and 

· Prohibit drivers to park on cycle lanes. 

1.1. Cycle Tracks

The current regulation 41 (1) prescribes the compulsory use of reasonably adequate bicycle tracks. We believe that this rule is too prescriptive and that it should be revoked.  Different types of bicyclists have different requirements.  A bicycle track may well be adequate for and favoured by a child bicyclist, when the same track may be considered inadequate by a commuter bicyclist (e.g. due to delays introduced at side street crossings, or due to the inability to reach a right-turning lane), or a road bicyclist on a training ride (e.g. due to the quality of the cut downs, or the geometric layout being incompatible with the desired speed).  Bicyclists will want to use a bicycle track when it is suitable to their requirements, and the emphasis should be on Road Controlling Authorities (RCAs) to provide tracks of high standard, rather than making their use compulsory when they are deemed ‘adequate’.

The definition of ‘adequate’ in itself bears problems. How could Police officers possibly judge whether a particular facility is ‘adequate’, when they may not have any experience or even training as to what is ‘adequate’. As outlined above, the very same facility may be adequate for some bicyclists, and inadequate for others. For this reason, CAN wishes the current regulation 41 (1) to be removed.

“Shared paths”, which have not been discussed in the consultation document, might be problematic to some extend, too.  To our knowledge, this type of facility is not legally defined.  Are ‘shared paths’ ever considered ‘adequate’ bicycle tracks, given that bicyclists have to mix with pedestrians?  What are the criteria that define a ‘shared path’ to be ‘adequate’?  Given the density of users along Hagley Park or Oriental Parade for example, these could hardly qualify.  It would also make sense to rule that bicyclists should give advance warning to pedestrians on a ‘shared path’, either by bell or other sound.

1.2. Definition of Right of Way

Right of way is currently defined for the carriageway only and does not incorporate the whole road corridor. At intersections, the right of way is defined for the area achieved by the prolongation of the kerb lines.  This has a direct bearing on the right of way for bicycle tracks.

As bicycle tracks are by definition behind the kerb line, bicyclists always have to give way to turning motorists at every side street. This is an important difference to European countries and North America, where right of way is defined for the road corridor. Over there, turning motorists have to give way to bicyclists (and pedestrians), unless a site is signposted otherwise.

As a consequence of the legal situation in New Zealand, a bicycle track would often not be acceptable to commuter bicyclists, due to them having to give way at every side street.  This in turn prevents TLAs providing bicycle tracks in the first place, as these tracks would potentially not offer an acceptable level of service for one of the main user groups (i.e. commuter bicyclists).  An example of this is Fendalton Road in Christchurch, where the main reason for not allowing for bicycle tracks (as asked for by the local bicycle user group) in the proposed widening was this give way situation at the side streets. 

CAN acknowledges that bicycle tracks do not necessarily result in safer facilities when compared to on-street bicycle lanes.  Scientific evidence for this is compiled on the following internet site: http://www.lesberries.co.uk/cycling/cy_pathr.htm
On the other hand, on-street bicycle lanes are often unsuitable in certain road environments. Then, only segregated bicycle facilities (i.e. bicycle tracks) are suitable for the safe and convenient movement of bicyclists.  It is for this reason that the legislation in place needs to accommodate the option of providing bicycle tracks that are adequate to all groups of bicyclists.

1.3. Shared Lane Use

There is also the issue of bicyclists using left-turn lanes to go straight ahead.  Where road space permits, this can be solved using bicycle lanes and advance stop boxes, but provision needs to be made for situations where these are not feasible.  Christchurch City Council has adopted a policy of leaving the kerbside lane unmarked if bicyclists (have to) use this lane for a straight-ahead movement.  Auckland City Council has similar issues regarding buses being able to go straight ahead from the left lane.  A means of legally being able to sign/mark that certain classes of vehicle can use a lane for a different movement would be desirable.

‘Transit’ lanes are becoming more popular in New Zealand cities.  The proposed rule should reflect the bicycle, motorcycle, bus, and high occupancy vehicle (HOV) mix that is often provided with this facility.  

2. Traffic laws for roundabouts

The LTSA recommends, “traffic proceeding more than halfway around the roundabout must approach in the right-hand lane…”.  This is obviously required when Alberta-style markings are made mandatory for multi-lane roundabouts.

This is clearly unrealistic to expect from bicyclists, and puts bicyclists in the most hostile position imaginable.  Roundabouts must provide for the safe (and efficient) movement of bicyclists, too.

This may mean specifying the mandatory provision of bicycle tracks at multi-lane roundabouts.  Without specifying provisions for bicyclists, CAN strictly opposes Alberta-style markings to be made mandatory.

On page 7 of the consultation document, the following characteristics of ‘successful’ traffic laws are listed (excerpts only):

· Related to a safe outcome.

· A reasonable balance between the various road user interests.

· Can be readily applied.

From a bicyclist’s perspective, all of these characteristics are violated. It can only be concluded that the proposal of Alberta-style markings to be installed is not consistent with successful traffic law.

On page 22 of the document, it is argued “Provided the roundabout design takes account of the mix of traffic likely to be using it, and in particular increasing the amount of deflection above the minimum, thereby slowing down vehicles on the roundabout, bicyclists should be accommodated more safely…”.  This raises two further issues:

· What happens to the roundabouts that do not display more than the minimum deflection? Are these roundabouts to be rebuilt?

· Research undertaken in Great Britain shows that when multi-lane roundabouts are first built, up to 30% of existing commuter bicyclists chose a different route, so that they can avoid the roundabout.  This suggests that by introducing the roundabout in the first place, the traffic mix changes, and consequently there may not be ‘enough bicyclists left’ to justify special provisions for bicyclists (e.g. increasing deflection or providing segregated bicycle tracks).

CAN feels that more research needs to be undertaken to resolve the issues brought up by the bicycling fraternity.

3. Give way rules

CAN strongly supports the proposed left turn versus right turn priority change.  We expect safety benefits to result from this change for all road user groups, including bicyclists and pedestrians.

As outlined in section 1.2, CAN asks for the definition of give way to be broadened to cover the whole width of the road corridor.

CAN would like to see it clearly emphasised in the rules, the driver/bicyclist education, and road codes, that bicyclists have equal give way rights/responsibilities. A problem for some bicyclists is being too tentative when they have the right of way, while some drivers ignore the presence of a bicyclist.

4. Giving way at pedestrian crossings

CAN supports the proposed changes. We would like to see practitioners reminded of minimum desirable lane width between kerb and island in the TCD Rule to allow for the safe passage of bicyclists.

5. Recreational devices…

CAN supports the proposal, although we have concerns that the area has not been fully explored.

We would support continued footpath use by recreational devices. We also support the requirement for recreational devices users using the footpath to do so in a careful and considerate manner. There are perceptions by some pedestrians of danger from these devices that are not generally justified; certainly in comparison to a motor vehicle-pedestrian conflict.

We suggest the option of formally allowing bicycles in some public pedestrian areas (perhaps by bylaw), subject to the same reasonable care rules proposed for recreational devices. Particular examples are closed street malls (such as Cashel St Christchurch and Cuba St Wellington), city squares (e.g. Cathedral Square Christchurch, Aotea Sq Auckland), waterfront paths (e.g. Wellington Harbour) and many parks. This would reflect the fact that cyclists are often closer to pedestrians in their movements than to motorists.

There is also the additional issue of shared paths.  All of the LTSA discussion centres on footpaths vs. roads; which currently divide pedestrians from cyclists. However there appears to be no clear legal interpretation for shared pedestrian/cycle paths, which are quite common in some areas (e.g. Hagley Park, Christchurch). Some specific guidance is needed to determine issues such as who gives way to whom in terms of pedestrians, bikes, scooters, etc; and whether everyone has a duty of care.

This raises the related question of whether a pedestrian or recreational device user could be prosecuted for using a clearly signed off-road cycleway. In many cases they look very similar to an ordinary footpath or shared path. Clearly some clarification of each of these types of path is needed.

6. Left turn on red

CAN supports that left turn on red (LTOR) is not to be adopted for motorists.

There is divided opinion within the Group whether consideration should be given to introducing LTOR for cyclists, with the reasons for this as follows:

· Many cyclists already execute LTOR.

· Cyclists may indeed have some safety benefit by turning left on red, as this avoids potential conflict (i.e. crowding) when commencing a turn at the same time as a motorists starts to turn left.

· The disbenefits for bicyclists executing LTOR are far lower than compared with motorists, as bicyclists travel at lower speeds, have a lower mass (with a magnitude difference), and unlike motorists, many bicyclists are turning left on red already.  In addition, bicyclists are generally more aware of their environment than motorists (e.g. not travelling in an enclosed compartment), thus are less likely to overlook pedestrians.

Reasons against LTOR for bicyclists only are:

· Not intuitive to have different sets of rules for different road users.

· Motorists may be encouraged to LTOR when it is allowed for bicyclists.

7. Speed limit when passing a school bus

CAN is supportive of retaining the legislation in its current form.

The biggest problem is that drivers do not remember this fairly rarely occurring rule and do not always recall the correct speed to apply. We would suggest therefore that school buses have to have a SCHOOL BUS sign that also contains a 20 KM/H WHEN PASSING legend (or similar). We also support the proposal to adopt the Australian combined warning sign/flashing light system.

The issue with the speed limit when passing a school bus also raises the question of LTSA being concerned about vehicle speed around children in this situation, but not advocating 20/30/40 km/h zones as a general safety measure.

8. Use of headlights in the ‘hours of darkness’

The proposed changes are supported for motor vehicles only.

Because people are generally not aware of the exact hours of sunrise/sunset, co-operation is required by street lighting authorities to ensure that streetlights are switched on when headlights are required.  This convention needs to be clearly explained to the public (e.g. they do not come on at sunset; when the lights are on, so should yours).

The proposed changes could also have an impact on bicyclists – the proposal should not discourage bicycling by requiring having lights when it is currently not necessary.  CAN does not believe that it is sensible to require cyclists to have lights on during twilight hours.  Motor vehicle headlights are very visible even in the daytime, but most bike lights are not. At those times, reflective gear is much more visible for cyclists.   

The rule should refer to the compulsory use of lights for bicyclists from sunset to sunrise, and maybe the encouraged use of reflective gear for the half hour before and after. If motor vehicles have their lights on during those in-between times, the cyclists' reflective gear will be more effective.  CAN prefers an educational approach like in Tauranga (as reported in our membership magazine ChainLinks June/July 2001, pp. 17-18) rather than enforcement.

Making bicyclists chew through batteries for little purpose could be an added deterrent. Bicyclists don't generally have lights that are recharged during travel, so extending the hours of darkness imposes a higher cost on bicyclists than on motorists.

9. Cellular phones

CAN notes that:

· The community apparently supports banning the use of hand-held phones while driving (see footnote 56 in the consultation document).

· It seems likely that a ban of using a hand-held phone while driving would result in social benefits experienced by others than the driver.

· Only cell-phone users themselves experience potential disbenefits (who might invest into hands-free kits if this is justified).

Applying the precautionary principle, CAN concludes that the use of hand-held phones while driving should be banned.
We dispute the final paragraph under "Crash Data". The suggestion is that all misdemeanours will be under-reported; therefore the real proportion of cellphone crashes will be similar to that in the crash database. There is a greater chance of many other misdemeanours being identified through other clues, e.g. breathalyser to detect drink-driving, unsafe tyres.

Similarly one can debate the argument that existing laws can already be used to prosecute careless use while on the phone. These laws only prosecute if poor/unsafe driving is in evidence, not if the driver ‘potentially’ could be a risk. This compares with laws restricting speeding or not wearing seatbelts even if the driver is otherwise travelling safely.

10. Other Issues not mentioned in the Consultation Document

10.1. Woonerfs

The Road User Rule should be drafted in a way so that the option of implementing Dutch-style Woonerfs is being kept open.

10.2. Helmets

In accordance with the CAN policy statement, we ask for a review of the mandatory helmet law.

Both the Ministry of Transport and the LTSA have heralded the helmet legislation as a success, claiming around a 20% drop in injuries over the 6 years of the law (i.e. an average reduction in injuries of 3.3% per year).

The latest LTSA Travel Survey Report shows a drop of 34% in bicycling hours over the 9 years from 1989-1997 (i.e. an average reduction in bicycling hours of 3.8% per year).  

As injuries and bicycling hours have reduced in a very similar manner, CAN concludes that the mandatory helmet legislation has failed to meet its objective of increasing bicyclists’ safety.

Given the major health benefits of bicycling (we make reference to the Transfund consultation document about inclusion of general health benefits into the Project Evaluation Manual), and lack of environmental impacts, any drop in bicycling is a major disbenefit.  Overseas evidence suggests that the introduction of compulsory helmet legislation results in a significant proportion of bicyclists to change modes.  Given the disbenefits, and the apparent lack of benefits, CAN suggests undertaking a review of the legislation as part of the Road User Rule process.  For example, research has shown car users would benefit far more from wearing helmets than bicyclists and an examination of this discrepancy should be part of the review of the legislation.

In our view, far more important issues than compulsory bicycle helmets determine road safety for bicyclists.  Urban speed management, segregated pathways in rural areas, driver and bicyclist education, enforcement of reckless driver behaviour towards bicyclists, and ‘share the road campaigns’ could potentially be far more significant.  Trying to meet the bicycle helmet wearing targets may get in the way of dealing with these considerably more important road safety issues for bicyclists.

It should be noted that there is a wide range of views on helmet wearing within CAN's membership, from strong supporters to strong opponents. However, CAN believes that an investigation into the effect of the mandatory helmet legislation on bicyclists and bicycling is long overdue.

Sensible conclusions about its effectiveness cannot be made without such research.

10.3. Speed Limits

We understand that speed limits are generally defined only for motor vehicles in the Traffic Regulations 1976 (Part II – Driving Rules, 21. Speed Limits).  We expect lower speed limits than 50 km/h to be more common in future.  Also, modern road bikes are capable to reach high speeds on downhill sections.  It may be appropriate to address this anomaly in the road user rule process.
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